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1.1 Background

The End of Life Care Clinical Programme Group (CPG) was created 18 months ago to deliver the priorities set out in the End of Life Care Strategy 2016-19. This strategy made a commitment to ensure the highest quality end of life and palliative care services are available to all who need it irrespective of diagnosis, age, gender, ethnicity, religious belief, disability, sexual orientation and socio-economic status. 
Integral to any service improvement or re-design work is listening to people with experience; this is particularly true in relation to end of life care services. Dame Cecily Saunders, the founder of the Hospice movement, said “How people die remains in the memory of those who live on”. 
We will only die once which means there is only one chance to ensure people, and those closest to them, have a ‘good’ experience at the end of their life and in death. To support the delivery of the End of Life Care Strategy the CPG decided, therefore, to recruit two people with experience (they cared for loved ones who died in Gloucestershire) along with a Healthwatch representative, to be members of the End of Life Care CPG.

1.2 Local engagement 
The first two CPG meetings were workshops that explored what a ‘good’ experience of end of life care might look and feel like for people, their carers and families. In these workshops, patient representatives were able to share their experiences, both good and bad, with health and social care professionals.
An End of Life Care programme of work, with many service improvement projects, was developed following the workshops.   Patient and Healthwatch representatives are included on many of these projects as part of the Project Team. They choose which projects they want to be involved with, usually as a result of their individual experiences, where they feel they will most add value and make a difference, for example:
· Involved in project to record and share electronic DNACPR (Do Not Attempt Resuscitation) and other end of life care preferences, to prevent inappropriate resuscitation. This was because a person they cared for was so worried about being resuscitated against their wishes they wrote DNACPR on post-it notes and stuck them around their bed and throughout the house in case emergency services were called;
· Involved in project to roll-out anticipatory (or ‘Just in Case’) end of life care medication because the person they cared for wasn’t able to access timely pain relief when it was needed.
Of particular note was a project supported by patient representatives but more extensively, by Healthwatch. The CPG wanted to understand what holistic (non-clinical) support at end of life was available locally and what people thought was needed (i.e. where the gaps were). Healthwatch Gloucestershire undertook a range of engagement exercises (including a survey) with people who were caring for, or who had cared for, people at end of life. The resulting report was published on their website: https://www.healthwatchgloucestershire.co.uk/reports-publications/

1.3 What we learned/outcome
Having patient and Healthwatch representation on the CPG ensures that the members of the CPG (i.e. health and social care professionals, commissioners and colleagues from the voluntary and community sector) remain grounded and sighted on what is important and makes a difference to people, their carers and families at end of life. 
The Healthwatch engagement work contributed to the final report from the holistic support project. The key themes emerging were:
· Information in the same place where it is easy to find and navigate;
· Information on the physical changes at the end of life and what carers and families might expect;
· Psychological and emotional support available to carers/family as well as patient;
· Post death practical advice and bereavement support (not just immediately after the death but ongoing to help the person cope with loneliness etc.);
· Even when information is given it may not always be taken in or remembered at a time when people are in such stressful and upsetting circumstances. 

1.4	Next steps
The CPG has developed leaflets offering good practical advice including information about the physical changes which might be expected at the end of life, but these are not being accessed by those who may have benefitted from them. The CPG will, therefore, undertake a review of: 
· where we are locating copies of the leaflet and how we can ensure these are more accessible; and
· how we can raise awareness of this information amongst professionals. 
Patient and Healthwatch representatives are about to start a new project which will provide a great opportunity to improve awareness about end of life care in the community. This project will enable people who are caring for someone at the end of life to be more informed and better prepared about what to expect in the final few weeks and days. 
Working with a local domiciliary care provider, they will develop a 2 hour education and training session to be delivered in community settings to people who are caring for someone at end of life. The patient representatives have often told the CPG “If I had known ….........,  then I would have been better prepared as to what was going to happen next”. Their experiences and insight into what they would have found helpful and useful to know in the last few weeks and days will be invaluable in developing this resource.   
The CPG is extremely grateful to the patient and Healthwatch representatives for their desire to make a difference, their courage to speak openly and freely about their deeply personal experiences and for the time they are prepared to give to support the work of the CPG.      

